KYOGLE & villages

Community Newsletter

AUGUST/SEPTEMBER 2020



PAY DIVIDENDS

Council's Development Contributions and Charges Discounting Policy is starting to pay dividends for the community.

The policy, which waives development contributions and servicing charges to most developments barring heavy haulage developments, was introduced in 2018 and modified in 2019 to include subdivisions.

It aims to promote development in order to create jobs, grow local businesses and increase the choice of housing and land in the Kyogle local government area.

The policy has been credited with bringing forward a range of developments and has helped kick start other projects that have lain inactive after receiving development consent.

Council's General Manager Graham Kennett said the Kyogle Views residential housing estate, *pictured* top *right*, was evidence that the policy was helping to unlock sites that had lain dormant with the benefit of development approval for many years.

The subdivision, on the southern entrance



to Kyogle off Runnymede Road, is owned and being developed through a locally owned company, Roseberry Creek Developments.

When the current stage is completed, it will see the creation of 21 lots ranging in size from 0.5 (1.25 acres) to 13.35 hectares (33 acres), including a new lot with the original dwelling still located on it.

The land is zoned R5 "Large Lot Residential" which permits, with Council consent, dual occupancy (the construction of a sec-

ond dwelling on the lots).

The same developer also owns the adjoining land to the north which has an approval in place for the subdivision of a further 37 lots. There are another eight lots that can be developed after this, which is under separate ownership.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said Council was serious about promoting development in order to create jobs,

Continued Page 2



From the Mayor ...

Well, I'm guessing by now, everyone is feeling a little overwhelmed with the pandemic.

Work continues remotely via Zoom style meetings which take a bit of getting used to although we're working it out slowly.

This is when you really start to notice the limitations of the internet and the need for greater speed, capacity and reliability irrespective of where you live.

The argument that if you want a capital city style service, you should move to the city is wearing very thin.

Everybody deserves a decent service regardless of where you live.

The Covid restrictions for each state are proving problematic, especially for those who live outside the 'border bubble'.

We are working with the Cross Border Commissioner to try to resolve some of these issues with the Queensland State Government.

Social distancing is still in place and there are limitations to what kind of public events can be held.

Please check the latest public health orders on the NSW Government website for the latest, most up-to-date information.

We are continuing to have regular discussions with the Cross Border Commissioner to try to address some of the issues residents have raised with me although this is essentially a state to state issue.

The street libraries have been rolled out to Ettrick, Mummulgum, Mallanganee, Old Bonalbo and Woodenbong with

artists or the local school kids lined up to decorate them.

Books have been donated to support this initiative and I'd like to thank those who have contributed.

The Kyogle Men's Shed completed these five libraries for us and we are hoping to roll out more soon.

Many thanks to the Men's Shed and the hosts in each village who have put their hands up to maintain and stock the libraries.

We couldn't do this without you.

Everyone will have noticed the bright red benches outside the Kyogle hospital.

The Red Bench movement is an initiative by the Red Rose Foundation and was brought to my attention during the annual 16 days of activism around domestic violence coordinated by the Kyogle CWA Evening branch.

Quota has donated these particular benches and they are there to act as a reminder that domestic violence happens in our communities and promote public awareness around this issue.

Hopefully, we will identify other suitable benches in the villages as well so this initiative can be implemented across the whole council area.

We had ABC's Back Roads in Kyogle filming for an upcoming episode. Congratulations to everyone involved in getting them here and I look forward to seeing the end result sometime next year.

Local Kyogle resident Linda Woodrow launched her book this month, called 470, whilst another local resident Barbara Murray had an art exhibition in the Roxy Gallery.

We have so many creative people in our communities and it's wonderful to see them get the recognition they deserve.

Linda's book provides some insights into climate change from a fictional perspective, telling a story of life in a climate changed world.

Barbara's artwork is so realistic and her brushwork is extraordinarily detailed but I'd snap one up quickly as they are going fast.

It's now time to start preparing for bushfire season.

Council is working closely with the RFS and other agencies to ensure we are as prepared as we can be.

The RFS recommends reducing bushfire generating waste or, in other words, fuel loads on your property before bushfire season hits so you may see some hazard reduction burning happening around the place.

I would like to give a big shout out to all our emergency and essential workers who continue to do so much to keep our communities safe through this unbelievably challenging time.

I think we're all wondering what next 2020 will throw at us?

Hopefully, we've seen the worst of it and there are better times ahead for us all.

Everyone struggles sometimes, so let's work hard to keep our spirits up and look out for each other. There will be an end to this soon and there will be a new normal to adjust to in the near future.

Together, we will get there.

Cr Danielle Mulholland

UNIQUE POLICY helping Kyogle LGA to grow From page 1

rioiii page 1

grow local businesses and increase the choice of housing and land in the LGA.

"Since adoption of the discounting policy, a range of units and other developments have been brought forward with developers consistently citing the policy as a critical consideration in their decision to commence construction," Cr Mulholland said

"This policy is unique to Kyogle Council and this development proceeding is further proof that the decisions made by Council are working to deliver on our strategic focus of being 'Ready to Grow'.

"The release of new housing land also has a ripple effect in helping to address complex issues like housing affordability, shortages of rental accommodation, and housing for the aged and those living with a disability."

Meanwhile, Mr Kennett says developer and subject to public consultation.

investor confidence in Kyogle remains high, with Council continuing to respond to credible and significant development enquiries on a regular basis.

"Following the recent adoption of its Local Strategic Planning Statement, Council is working on a number of amendments to the Kyogle Local Environmental Plan which will further help to boost investment in the area," he said.

Any amendments to the LEP would be subject to public consultation.



Villages may get their own PUMP TRACKS

Woodenbong, Tabulam and Bonalbo will get their own asphalt pump tracks if the Federal Government approves a series of projects from Kyogle Council for funding under its new Local Roads and Community Infrastructure Program.

Council has already been allocated \$1,024,156 under the program that provides funding for local road and community infrastructure projects that involve the construction, maintenance and or improvements to council-owned assets that are generally accessible to the public.

However, before it can access the money Council has to get the Government to sign off on its list of proposed projects.

Council adopted its list of priority projects at its August meeting. The list includes:

- \$91,156 to refurbish existing amenities at the Woodenbong Sports Ground Reserve;
- \$20,000 to build a pathway at the rear of the Woodenbong pool;
- \$70,000 to upgrade the existing BMX track at Woodenbong to an asphalt pump track;
- \$70,000 to construct an asphalt pump track at Normal Johnston Park Bonalbo
- \$210,000 to refurbish existing oval light-



Council is proposing to build pump tracks, like the very popular Kyogle pump track above, at Bonalbo, Tabulam and Woodenbong.

ing at Norman Johnston Park, Bonalbo

- \$80,000 to construct a new disabled amenities building at Tabulam Sports Ground
- \$70,000 to construct an asphalt pump track at Tabulam Sports Ground
- \$20,000 for landscaping and tree planting at Tabulam Sports Ground
- \$130,000 to upgrade lighting at Mallanganee Sports Ground
- \$80,000 to provide carparking at the Old Bonalbo Recreation Reserve at the Sinclair Street frontage and access pathway to the tennis courts
- \$50,000 to resurface the Old Bonalbo

- tennis court
- \$30,000 to undertake improvements to multi-purpose court area at the Old Bonalbo Recreation Reserve;
- \$20,000 to install an additional barbecue at Kyogle's Anzac Park skate park shelter
- \$40,000 for additional lighting at Anzac Park
- \$18,000 for a shade sail over the playground at Anzac Park
- \$25,000 for an additional storage room for the Kyoqle Museum

Council is expected to hear back within the next month if its list of projects has been approved.

Council works crews **KEPT BUSY**

In September, Council will construct a replacement of the Dyraaba Road bridge lost to flooding in February this year.

Council will also replace the large culvert on Boomi Creek Road which was damaged in the same heavy rain event.

Replacement of the Richmond River bridge on Ferndale Road will also commence in September. The structure of the new Hootons Road bridge is now complete, and Council is working on construction of the bridge approaches which will be finished any day now if the weather holds.



Maintenance grading was carried out in August on Boomi Creek Road, Richmond Range Road, Valley Road, Baileys Bridge Road, the Knights Road and Bolan Road area, and Roseberry Creek Road. Spot grading was done in the Cawongla/ Barkersvale catchment.

Council's slashing crews have

been working hard to keep on top of roadside vegetation along the sealed road network, in readiness for the growing season. With few frosts this winter to knock back the vegetation, slashing activities have extra importance this spring.

The initial seal of a section of Collins Creek Road between the

public school and the hall was carried out in August along with the rehabilitation of a 500m section of Bentley Road.

The construction crew has now moved to Kyogle Road to carry out rehabilitation of a section of Kyogle Road west of Barkers Vale. The rehabilitation of a section of Summerland Way at Burnetts will be completed shortly and that construction crew will move to Ettrick Road to carry out road widening on a section of road on the eastern side of the Ettrick Range.

Roads and Maritime Services (RMS) contract work planned for September includes extensive heavy patching on various locations along the Summerland Way and the Bruxner Highway.



PREPARE NOW

for bushfire season

With the official start of the bushfire danger period on 1 September, Kyogle Council is strongly urging people across its local government area to prepare their homes and their families for the upcoming fire season.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said in light of last year's bushfire disasters now was the time for residents, staff and land managers to get ready for the new fire season.

"The Northern Rivers Rural Fire Service (RFS) is preparing for the bushfire season ahead and putting plans in place for hazard reduction burns in the Kyogle Local Government Area (LGA)," Cr Mulholland said.

"Council is working closely with the RFS through the Bush Fire Management Committee (BFMC) to reduce hazards across the LGA and bolster traditional firebreaks.

"Advanced plans have been formulated and are ready to be enacted to reduce fuel loads in the Toonumbar dam area and initial planning is underway to reduce fire hazards on Fairymount.

"Fairymount residents' meetings are to take place once initial planning and site assessments have been completed."

Meanwhile, Council's Emergency Management Officer Mr Tony Lickiss said residents could prepare for the bushfire season by following the RFS' simple four step (Discuss, Prepare, Know and Keep) guide.

The four steps are:

• Discuss what to do if a bush fire threatens your home, often a discussion over dinner when everyone is together and focused.



- Prepare your home and get it ready for a bush fire
 - Know the bushfire alert levels
- Keep up to date by following the RFS website, the Fire Near Me app, and local ABC radio.

Mayor Mulholland said it was essential for residents preparing their home for the upcoming bushfire season to think about the area they lived and what to expect.

backs on to a built-up area, you should be prepared for ember attacks starting spot fires or setting fire to your home. There can also be thick smoke which make it difficult

"The RFS has made recommendations as to what we can do help ourselves prepare for bushfire season, recognising that fire in dense bushland can move fast and embers can travel significant distances, landing on your property and starting spot fires.

"If your property is surrounded more by open grassland or paddocks rather than dense bushland, grass fires can move even faster than a bushfire.

"We don't want to be caught off guard and would encourage everyone to look at how they can reduce any bushfire generating fuel on their properties so the impact of fire on homes, crops and industry is minimised as much as possible."

Grass fires can start easily and can produce large amounts of heat which can kill anyone out in the open. And if you live in an area where the bush or grassland backs on to a built-up area, you should be prepared for ember attacks starting spot fires or setting fire to your home. There can also be thick smoke which make it difficult to see and breathe.

Mr Lickiss said the NSW Rural Fire Service, through its AIDER Program, provided help for the elderly or people living with disability to reduce bush fire hazards around their home.

AIDER services can include volunteers cleaning gutters, moving or slashing long grass, trimming branches from around and overhanging the home, removing leaves, fallen branches and other debris from around the home and thinning vegetation.

To request an AIDER assessment of your property, phone 02 8741 4955.

NEW SHOW at Steppin' Up Gallery

A new exhibition featuring work by Rainbow Ridge Steiner School students will go on display at The Steppin' Up Gallery, located in the foyer of the Kyogle Memorial Institute on 2 September.

The exhibition features works by students from Kindergarten through to Year 8 and will be on show until the end of

October.

Rainbow Ridge has a strong arts and crafts program embedded in the curriculum that offers wonderful opportunities for students to express and develop their artistic and handwork skills.

They are excited to have an opportunity to display their work at the Roxy Gallery in the Stepping Up exhibition space.

Some of the works in this exhibition were created during remote learning when school closures were in place this year.

KYOGLE SITE closed one day for upgrade

Kyogle Landfill Facility will be closed on Tuesday 1 September to enable weighbridge infrastructure to be upgraded.

Council apologises for any inconvenience the closure may cause.

The landfill facility will re-open as normal, all works going to schedule, on Wednesday 2 September 2020.



SHINING A LIGHT

on domestic violence

Two benches at the front of the Kyogle hospital have been painted bright red as a stark reminder that domestic violence dwells in our community.

The red benches also serve as a beacon of hope to domestic violence victims that help is available.

Council painted the benches red at the request of the Kyogle Family and Domestic Violence Working Group which has joined a campaign to have 100 red benches installed across Australia by Christmas.

The campaign is being driven by the notfor-profit Red Rose Foundation which is working to end domestic violence in Australia.

Kyogle Council Mayor and patron of the Kyogle Family and Domestic Violence Working Group Cr Danielle Mulholland said the red benches movement first came to light during the 16 days of activism last December.

"The CWA organised the 16 days of activism in Kyogle and that included a play on domestic violence and a short presentation on the red benches movement," Cr Mulholland said.

"The whole thing grew from there, with the idea being that the red benches will get people talking about domestic violence.

"And having them at the front of the



hospital reminds people that victims of domestic violence often end up at the hospital, or worse, the morgue."

Cr Mulholland said raising community awareness of the prevalence of domestic violence and that help is available was crucial in reducing the harm it causes.

"As Mayor, I feel it's important that the victims of domestic violence, women and men, know that Council cares and that help and support is available."

Cr Mulholland stressed that domestic violence was not limited to physical violence.

"It can be emotional, psychological, financial and even spiritual abuse whereby a person is prevented from pursuing their own spiritual beliefs because of a family member," she said.

"If we put a spotlight on domestic violence, then perhaps the victims and perpetrators will get the help they need."

If you or someone you know is experiencing domestic violence, help is available: Kyogle Family Support Service phone 6632 1044; Help to stay safe or leave phone 1800 RESPECT: 1800 737 732; The Northern Rivers Community Legal Centre Women's Domestic Violence Court Advocacy Service phone 1300 720 606 or 6621 1044; The Northern Rivers Community Legal Centre – Family Law and Domestic Violence legal advice phone 6621 1000 or 1800 689 889; Call out family and domestic violence in the community phone 000 or Crimestoppers on 1800 333 000.

Network upgrade to improve **RELIABILITY**

A major project to improve power reliability in Bonalbo, Drake, Mallanganee, Mummulgum, Old Bonalbo, Tabulam, Urbenville, Woodenbong and surrounding areas is expected to be completed in 2021.

Last summer's horrific bushfires which caused widespread damage to the electricity network delayed the Essential Energy project, however it is now back on track (COVID-19 restrictions and weather permitting)

The upgrade on the electrical network between Essential Energy's Casino and Mallanganee zone substations involves:

Replacement of 14 kilometres of powerlines

- Installation of new overhead earth wires
- Replacement of 28 power poles
- Installation of a permanent generator in the Urbenville Zone Substation

"This upgrade will improve the reliability of the power supply to local homes and businesses," Essential Energy Operations Manager – Ranges Paul McWilliam said.

"Outages in this region are often caused by lightning strikes on parts of the network in locations difficult to access. To improve reliability when these events occur, we are installing the first permanent generator on our network.

"The villages of Woodenbong, Lindesay Creek, Urbenville, Koreelah, Muli Muli, Boomi Creek, Brumby Plains, Dairy Flat and locations close by, will directly benefit from this innovation."



ROXY HOSTS

three Ps exhibition

The letter P is prominent in the Roxy Gallery's September exhibition with works featuring techniques of print, paint and pottery.

Deborah Brown, Rodney Brown, Wendy Cain and Jenny Kitchener, are a group of friends who live in and around the Kyogle

district and share many years' experience in printmaking, painting and pottery.

'Print. Paint. Pot' seemed like an appropriate title for an exhibition of works from artists who combine similar techniques in all of these media, from the embossing of marks to relief in surfaces.

This exhibition offers an eclectic mix of works, styles and subject matter and will be on show until 4 October, 2020.

Works by, from left, Jenny Kitchener and Wendy Cain. Rodney Brown (top right) and Deborah Brown (bottom right)







Calendar

Farmers Market

The Kyogle Farmers Market is held on Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle (between the Summerland Way and the library).

To book a stall phone Robert on 0407 506 548 or Anne on 6632 1851.

Kyoqle Bazaar

The next Kyogle Bazaar will be held on Saturday, 26 September, from 9am-2pm.

The Bazaar is held in a lovely outdoor location at the Kyogle Amphitheatre and there is plenty of space to allow for social distancing. Stallholders have been re-jigged to make sure they are spaced correctly and the Bazaar workers and volunteers will be marshalling on the day to ensure COVID19 compliance.

There will even be handmade face masks available for sale.

2020 has been a trying time for everyone, especially our artists. Many of the creative stallholders have been successful in transitioning to online, but love the vibrancy and community connection of the Bazaar.

The growing market blends artisans, secondhand, vintage, gardening and environmental stallholders to create an exciting space.

Come along and enjoy a day browsing while enjoying a delicious coffee and cupcake.

Library **NEWS**

Author to visit library

Kyogle library will host a book launch of well-known local author Linda Woodrow's book 470 on Saturday 19 September from 6-8pm (after closing).

470 is a Climate Change Adult Fiction novel.

Linda will speak about the book and at the conclusion will be happy to take audience questions and do book signings.

The book launch will be recorded and up-loaded to the library's webpage for at home clients to view.

The event is free, but bookings are essential.

Call in at the library or phone library staff on 6632 1134 to book or for further details.

Bookings close 18 September 2020

Holiday fun

Free September-October school holiday activities for the kids will be held at the library.

For further details, call in to the library or phone staff on 6632 1134.

Tech help

Free 15 minute Tech Savvy sessions are now available one -on-one at Kyogle library.

Contact Kyogle library for all bookings and further details. COVID Safety regulations apply.



Community halls receive a **FUNDING BOOST**

New kitchens, solar panels and hot water systems are just a few of the improvements to local community halls that have been funded by Council through the Federal Government's Drought Communities Program Extension.

Council offered a one-off grant of \$10,000 to the 20 local halls on the provision the money was used to repair, maintain, upgrade, construct or fit-out the important community facilities.

Each of the hall committees gratefully took up the offer, happily using the grant to fund works they have long wanted to undertake but did not had the money to do until now.

And in the case of Lynches Creek Hall, the grant has provided the impetus for the community to reactivate the hall commit-

The halls to receive funding are:

- Kyogle Community Centre (formerly know as Senior Citizens Hall) - Installation of a 60 litre hot water heater and shade blinds
- Bonalbo and District Community Hall -Installation of new fire escape doors, entrance stairs/landing and repairs to leaking roof and toilets
- Woodenbong War Memorial Hall Repair internal wall lining

- Woodenbong Public Hall Replace existing kitchen with a commercial kitchen
- Ettrick Hall Paint exterior of the hall, install concrete slab and pergola adjacent to dining area
- Bundgeam Public Hall Install solar panels, paint hall inside and out, fix guttering and erect a new fence around the hall
- Eden Creek Public Hall Install new deck, kitchen cupboards, stove and hot water service.
- Cawongla Public Hall Repair termite damage
- Hanging Rock Hall Install new stove and water pump, rewire stage lighting.
- Lynches Creek Hall Repair men's toilets, holes in walls, damaged door, smashed windows and rust spots on roof
- Mummulgum Public Hall Line the interior of the hall, install solar panels, upgrade the access ramp, repair external access doors, upgrade kitchen facilities, upgrade toilets, install security screens to external windows.
- Dyraaba Hall Repair and replace windows, install flyscreens on all windows and doors, build an awning over toilet block entry and replace events noticeboard
- Old Bonalbo Hall Install solar panels and purchase chairs

- Mallanganee Hall Upgrade kitchen
- Tunglebung Public Hall Upgrade kitchen, install a concrete area between front and side entrance, upgrade portable fire extinguishers
- Tabulam CWA Rooms Replace roof and improvements to outdoor area
- Collins Creek Public Hall Upgrade kitchen, purchase new fridge and improve acoustics
- Wiangaree Literary Institute Install new floor coverings, and complete new kitchen cupboards
- Risk Hall Install new stove and fans in the kitchen and stage, put in new external lighting, build an entry path, paint eaves, install roof insulation and historical display on the wall
- Tabulam Hall Repair and strengthen the east doors and wall surrounds and install emergency exit doors

Council received \$1 million under the Drought Communities Program Extension, which is an economic stimulus package for drought affected areas.

The remaining funds are being spent on renewable energy projects (\$400,000), water supply projects including bores for Bonalbo, Tabulam and Kyogle and additional water carter fill points as Woodenbong and Bonalbo (\$360,000), and a security system for the Kyogle Community Gym (\$30,000).

Drama students make positive feedback for the cast **SHORT FILM**

Five DIRT (Drama In Rural Towns) students worked with professional director/ cinematographer Rex Forwood to produce a short film over the July school holidays.

The eight-minute film, Paws For Thought, was also written by Mr Forward.

It stars DIRT students Blossom Hodson, Josh Macdonald and Katie Zeiler, while Baylee Dodge and Chloe Schofield worked on the film as crew members.

A preview of the film was held on Sunday 26 July and all those who attended had nothing but

and crew.

The young people involved went through an audition process and learnt about the differences working in a stage production and on a film set.

President and Artistic Director of Village Hall Players (VHP) Lynette Zito said the students were grateful to Mr Forward for the opportunity.

"All of those involved in this production, sincerely thank Rex for giving our students this amazing opportunity," she said.

"I would also like to thank Ben Radic, who volunteered her time as Boom and Set Assistant for the film and Gordon Hook who allowed us to use his home for



interior shots."

You can see the short film on YouTube at https://youtu.be/ qtPPHKEMmME.

Paul Worsnop, VHP's past professional actor in residence and

DIRT instructor, said local children were lucky to have access to such a vibrant program such as DIRT. For information on DIRT, phone Lynette on 0429 922 169.

LANDCARE lends a helping hand

Riparian habitat on two bushfire-affected properties in the Upper Richmond has been given a helping hand to recover thanks to Border Ranges Richmond Valley Landcare Network (BRRVLN) and Kyogle Council.

The BRRVLN organised a recovery event which was partially funded by a contribution of \$1,000 from Kyogle Council.

The event, held over two days, attracted 16 professional bush regenerators and experienced Landcare members. The volunteers put in more than 150 hours of their time to help restore the riparian habitat.

Emma Stone from BRRVLN said the activities focused on "assessing the riparian zone to determine what actions needed to be implemented to aid the ecological recovery of these sites post-fire".

"On-ground actions covered 1.8ha and focused on controlling the highly invasive weeds - Madeira Vine and Cat's Claw Creeper - along with other weeds and native vines that were vigorously responding in the fire-affected area," Ms Stone said.

"We also set up a trial area that we will monitor over time."

Kvoale Council's Senior Environmental Services Officer Judy Faulks said the landowners and Landcare had worked very hard over the past several years to restore the riparian habitat through fencing and weed con-

"The impact of the bushfires late last year on the riparian area across both these properties was severe, undoing years



of work, destroying fencing and significantly impacting on the native vegetation," she said.

Prior to the fire, the riparian area hosted gallery rainforest and had a high diversity of native vegetation species. The assessments conducted over the weekend showed an encouraging proportion of native species regenerating.

The contribution from Council helped the BRRVLN to cover

accommodation, meals and herbicide costs for the event.

"It is great to see what can be achieved when dedicated volunteers can come together to work on a project like this one," Kyogle Council's Director of Planning and Environmental Services Chris White said.

"And it is this type of onground works that Kyogle Council wishes to continue to support in the future."

Council MEETINGS

The next Ordinary Council meeting will be held on Monday 14 September 2020 at 5pm. Ordinary meetings are generally held on the second Monday of every month except January. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Public Forum, which provides an opportunity for the public to speak to Council on items of business to be considered at the meeting. To request to speak at the Public Forum, you should email council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au or phone 6632 1611 by midday on the Friday preceding the meeting.

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION

Council contact and info

RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday 9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm

www.myroadinfo.com.au



A WARD

Cr Kylie Thomas 0428 919 496

crkylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Hayden Doolan

0402 097 185

crhayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Janet Wilson

0419 600 848

crjanet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

B WARD

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor) 6632 1436 or 0437 252 376 crjohn.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie May

0499 551 714

crmaggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Dwyer

6632 3352

crbob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

C WARD

Cr Danielle Mulholland (Mayor)

0438 931 425

crdanielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Lindsay Passfield

6635 1429

crlindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Earle Grundy

6665 3290

crearle.grundy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474 Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800 Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil

> **KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM MONDAY TO FRIDAY**